
Papua New Guinea Minister for Immigration

Rimbink Pato

PO Box 639

Waigani, Port Moresby


Papua New Guinea


Dear Minister,

I am writing to you on the critical matter of Loghman Sawari, an Iranian refugee, who faces criminal charges in Papua New Guinea.  Mr. Sawari is accused of allegedly using false information to obtain a passport to seek asylum in Fiji. Deported back to Papua New Guinea without due process, he was held incommunicado for 30 hours. Loghman Sawari remains in custody, amid grave concerns for his safety.  
As you may know, Loghman Sawari was unlawfully detained in August 2013 (then 17 years old) and held at the Australian run detention centre for adult males on Manus Island, Papua New Guinea while his refugee claim was being processed.  The conditions on Manus Island, and the prolonged uncertainty, amounts to torture or other cruel and degrading ill-treatment. Once claims are processed, the Papua New Guinean and Australian governments offer no support, financial or otherwise, to the refugees nor do they provide any identity or travel documents, resulting in many being unable to resettle in Papua New Guinea or to ever leave the country. 
Loghman Sawari believes that he has been persecuted in Papua New Guinea because of his refugee status. He became homeless after a month of relocating to Lae, capital of Morobe Province, after he felt forced to leave his work due to racial discrimination and harassment by his colleagues.  Loghman Sawari flew to Fiji on around 24 January 2017, allegedly on false identity documents.  On 3 February, following assurances by the Fijian government that he would be able to access asylum processes, Loghman Sawari was apprehended, en route with his lawyer to a meeting with immigration officials, and immediately deported without due process or having his claim for asylum considered.  
Loghman Sawari returned to Papua New Guinea at 12.30pm on 3 February 2017, and was held incommunicado for over 30 hours before being allowed to contact his lawyer. Loghman Sawari is allegedly charged with using false information to obtain a passport, a criminal offence which carries a fine of up to 10,000 PNG Kina and up to six months imprisonment. His bail hearing is on 8 February 2017. 
Article 31 of the Refugee Convention provides that countries should not apply penalties for the illegal entry or presence of refugees. Therefore, even if false identity documents were used, Logham Sawari should not face any penalties for leaving PNG to seek asylum elsewhere.
I urge you to take the following immediate steps to correct this inhumane and unjust situation:
· Immediately and unconditionally release Loghman Sawari and drop all criminal charges against him;
· Ensure that Loghman Sawari receives appropriate medical care, psychological support and that his essential needs for food and adequate housing are met;
· Settle Loghman Sawari in Australia, or enable and facilitate resettlement in an appropriate third country.
Thank you for your prompt attention to this critical matter.

Sincerely,

cc:  Ambassador Rupa Abraham Mulina, Embassy of Papua New Guinea, 1779 Massachusetts Avenue, N.W., Suite 805 Washington, D.C. 20036


